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April 12, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit proposed legislation authorizing the execution of a lease, and making an appropriation, for general office space for the Work Training Program (also referred to as “Work Source”), an organizational unit of the Department of Community and Human Services.  The lease is necessitated by Ordinance 15702, passed on March 12, 2007.  That ordinance called for the new consolidated Elections facility to be sited at the Earlington Business Park and approved a lease with option to purchase between King County and Unico Investment Group, LLC.  Work Source, which is currently housed at the Earlington site, must be relocated in order for Unico to begin the renovation of the property for the Elections facility.  The enclosed legislation authorizes a lease for Work Source’s new space in the 500 Building at 500 SW 7th Street in Renton (“500 Building Lease”).
Time is of critical importance in council approval of the enclosed legislation for two reasons.  First, timely renovation for the new consolidated Elections facility is contingent upon relocating Work Source. Section 2 D of the signed lease with Unico for the consolidated Elections facility provides that “Tenant shall be responsible for terminating at its sole cost the WSU lease and Work Source lease on or prior to the later to occur of June 1, 2007.  .  .  .”   Prompt action on the enclosed legislation will help enable the county to meet its contractual deadline for vacating the site.
Second, the new space for Work Source under the 500 Building Lease needs tenant improvements by the landlord prior to it being suitable for Work Source’s occupancy.  In order for the landlord to timely proceed with pre-development and design work for the new Work Source space, we were required by the landlord to execute the 500 Building lease subject to later council approval.  
The 500 Building Lease will be void if council does not approve it by April 27, 2007.  A clause in the lease makes this explicit, stipulating under Section 7,  “ Council Approval Contingency” as follows: “Notwithstanding Tenant’s execution and delivery of this lease...this lease  and each of Landlord’s and Tenant’s rights and obligations hereunder are subject to and contingent upon approval of this lease by the King County Council on or prior to April 27, 2007...In the event the Council Approval Contingency is not satisfied on or prior to April 27, 2007...this lease shall be null and void...”
To meet the deadlines for moving Work Source out of the Earlington site and the terms of the proposed new lease for Work Source.  I am requesting that you act on this legislation by April 27, 2007.  Approval later than April 27, 2007, will seriously jeopardize our ability to vacate the Earlington site on schedule. I recognize that this provides little time for council review; my staff will make every effort to help streamline the process.  
The 500 Building Lease presents a good opportunity for Work Source.  The proposed lease includes completion by the landlord of over $1 million in tenant improvements, $298,888 in free rent, and a reduction by over $10,000 in monthly rental costs compared to the rent Work Source now pays at Earlington.  
Relocating the Work Source Program was contemplated by Ordinance 15702 and discussed in council staff briefing materials produced in connection with that ordinance.  Council staff noted in the briefing materials that an estimate of move costs associated with the Work Source Program relocation was not a part of the consolidated Elections facility legislative package.  The Facilities Management Division (FMD) now estimates that moving the Work Source Program to the new location will cost approximately $100,000.  However, the FMD was able to secure a commitment from Unico to cover relocation costs up to $100,392, so move costs are not included in the appropriations ordinance or fiscal note that are included with this transmittal. 
Costs of necessary tenant improvements (over $1 million) at the new location for the Work Source Program have also been excluded from the appropriations ordinance because the tenant will pay for these improvements through the lease rates for the property.  (It should also be noted that no costs for restoration of the Earlington property upon vacation by the Work Source Program are included in this appropriation ordinance since the plans for the consolidated Elections facility call for Unico to remodel the Earlington property to meet the specialized needs of the Elections Section, and in accordance with RCW 36.42, the state law governing build-to-suit leases to municipalities, the costs of the remodel will be the sole responsibility of Unico.)
The Work Source Program will incur substantial technology costs in moving to the new facility, covering such items as fiber optic connections to the I-Net, interior data/voice cabling, network infrastructure equipment, router, servers, I-Net switch, and related workstation equipment and T-1 lines.  These costs are estimated at $436,639, plus 8.9% Washington State sales tax, and a 15% contingency factor, for a total of $544,307.  Details of the three levels of technology build out will be provided to council staff upon request. 
The 500 Building Lease for Work Source comprises 33,159 square feet of office space.  The term of the proposed lease is ten (10) years, commencing on June 1, 2007, and continuing to May 31, 2017.  Annual base rent payments are set out in the lease agreement, which is included as an attachment to this package.  FMD has negotiated four (4) months of free rent at the outset of the lease term, so that no rent payments are due until October 1, 2007.  A rent escalation schedule is shown in Section 36 of the agreement, beginning at $18.00 per rentable square foot, or $49,722 per month, and escalating yearly to a maximum base rent of $22.50 per rentable square foot, or $62,153 per month.  Total lease payments in 2007 are $149,166 for the months of October, November, and December.
The Work Source Program currently has a lease budget in the Earlington Facility of $722,826.  Due to shrinking federal funding that supports the program, the department had planned to reduce their space needs and rental payments in 2007 by $72,000.  When Work Source moves to the new location under the 500 Building Lease, it will have spent only five months of budget authority for lease payments or $301,177.  The $349,649 balance of budgetary authority for lease expenses will be applied to costs for the last three months of 2007 rent and for the technology infrastructure build out in the new location.  In addition, $50,000 of previously approved budget and $65,000 of available tenant improvement reserve will be used to offset costs.  The resulting amount of $230,984 is the amount requested in the enclosed appropriation ordinance.

Costs for 2008 base rental payments will be included in my proposed 2008 Budget, if council elects to approve the lease.  According to longstanding practice for long-term leases in the county, lease costs are budgeted in and expended from Fund 331 and supported in turn by budget authority in the tenant agency’s operating budget under a line item for Transfer to Fund 331.  This practice ensures that total lease costs are visible at the facility building level.  
I look forward to working with you on this proposal and the other components necessary to consolidate our Elections functions.  If you have any questions regarding this proposal, please call Kathy Brown, Facilities Management Division Director, at 206-296-0630.

I certify funds are available.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive
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